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The Geography of 

Civil Rights 

Movements 
by Michael Longan 

President 

 

This Fall GTU joins the AAG, NCGE, CAG, AGS, 

and Geographic Alliances in endorsing this year’s 

Geography Awareness Week theme, “Geography 

of Civil Rights Movements.” Geography 

Awareness week is November 12-18, 2017. GTU 

chapters have long used Geography Awareness 

week as a time to reach out to the rest of their 

campus community about the importance of 

geography. Activities might include hosting an 

informational table at the student union, 

sponsoring educational lectures, or even inviting 

the campus community to contribute to a 

geographically informed service project. As 

geographers we have essential contributions to 

make to scholarship as well as public 

conversations about civil rights movements in the 

United States and around the world. Recent events 

in the US, too numerous to list here, have brought 

civil rights issues to the foreground of public 

discourse and have provided a reminder about the 

need for greater public understanding of the history 

and geography of the denial of civil rights as well 

as of fights to ensure and protect civil rights.  As 

AAG President Derek Alderman noted in his AAG 

Newsletter Column, school curricula in the United 

States rarely include a focus on civil rights. 

Geography Awareness Week this year provides us 

with an opportunity to learn about the geography 

of civil rights and help others improve their 

understanding.  

The Kansas Geographic Alliance has created a 

Geography Awareness Week website with 

resources on Civil Rights Movements that you 

might find useful for planning activities. Resources 

include readings and videos that could support a 

community conversation, maps that your chapter 

might incorporate into a display, and lessons that 

might form the basis for a chapter activity. We 

invite you to share your plans with other members 

of GTU on our Facebook page or by e-mailing a 

note to me or to our outreach coordinator Randy 

Bertolas.  

To get you started, 2nd Vice President Jimmy 

Wilson shares his chapter’s plans below. Historian 

Dawn Drake shares some details about GTU’s 

involvement in the very first Geography 

Awareness Week when balloon launches were a 

popular event, an activity we certainly no longer 

advocate. Also in this issue we announce winners 

of the GTU scholarships and Honors Chapter 

Awards. Finally, for Chapter Advisors, Outreach 

Coordinator Randy Bertolas shares advice on 

getting the year started out right and we announce 

the availability of our new Chapter Sponsor’s 

Guide.  

Opportunities for GAW Activities on 

Civil Rights 
By Jimmy Wilson, 2nd Vice President 

 

 
Figure 1 Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. at Ohio Northern University 

Opportunities abound for chapter activities this 

academic year for Geography Awareness Week 

focused on civil rights movements. This I should 

think will provide chapters with many 

opportunities for activities on and off campus.  The 

topics of civil rights and American universities 

http://news.aag.org/2017/05/geography-awareness-week/
http://news.aag.org/2017/05/geography-awareness-week/
https://kansasgeoalliance.wixsite.com/gaw2017
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have strong histories that overlap in many cases.  

For example, Ohio Northern University, where I 

work, hosted a visit and speech by Dr. Martin 

Luther King, Jr. in early January 1968. This was 

his last speech on a university campus. Our GTU 

chapter is currently planning a community-wide 

event during Geography Awareness Week that will 

set the stage for the upcoming university event 

commemorating the 50th anniversary of his speech, 

early next year.  I suspect that many of your 

universities have similar opportunities.   

Congratulations to 

the 2017 GTU 

Scholarship 

Recipients  
by Susy Ziegler, 1st 

Vice-President  

 

Each year Gamma Theta Upsilon holds a 

competition for five scholarships of $1000 each 

that are awarded to four undergraduates and one 

continuing graduate student. Through their 

academic excellence and considerable service to 

GTU and their departments, the awardees have 

demonstrated that they are some of the outstanding 

future leaders in geography.  

The Scholarship Committee thanks the many 

talented students who applied for funding and are 

pleased to announce the following scholarship 

recipients:  

Angela Chapman received the Buzzard Graduate 

Scholarship, which she will use as she transitions 

from Ohio University to the University of 

California Davis.  

Adam Dohrenwend earned the Buzzard 

Undergraduate Scholarship and has moved from 

SUNY Geneseo to the University of Kansas to 

begin his Master’s degree. 

Alysha Alloway was awarded the Rechlin 

Scholarship. Since graduating from Macalester 

College in St. Paul she is starting graduate school 

at the University of Minnesota in Minneapolis. 

The Maxfield Scholarship was received by 

Madison Heffentrager, a continuing student at East 

Carolina University.   

Angela Mundis earned the Richason Scholarship. 

She is grateful to have received the support as she 

begins her graduate studies at St. Cloud State 

University. Angela shared the following with the 

Scholarship Committee:  

"I will use the money mainly for books, as I have 

15, yes 15, books for my graduate study classes 

this semester.  This will greatly reduce the stress of 

having to rent/purchase all of these books with 

some left over to ease the stress of working two 

part-time jobs on top of a graduate assistantship 

while attending classes full-time. I sometimes 

wonder if the donors know the true value that these 

scholarships mean to struggling students." 

In spring 2018 you will hear from the other 

scholarship recipients about how the funds helped 

support their professional activities. Students 

interested in applying for scholarships in 2018 

should look for updated information on the GTU 

website after Feb. 15 at 

http://gammathetaupsilon.org/scholarships.html. 

In closing I express my appreciation to every GTU 

member who applied for a scholarship, and to the 

scholarship committee members for the time they 

spent carefully considering so many strong 

applications. The committee certainly wishes that 

it had been possible to award more scholarships 

given the talented pool of candidates. 

http://gammathetaupsilon.org/scholarships.html
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What a GTU Scholarship Meant to Me 
By Michelle Ritchie 

Being awarded the 

GTU Buzzard 

Graduate Scholarship 

was a blessing. I have 

thoroughly enjoyed 

my time as a GTU 

member, no matter 

my role, and it was 

humbling to be 

rewarded for efforts I would have made regardless. 

The scholarship helped me pay for 

textbooks, conference fees, and similar expenses 

that would have otherwise put financial stress on 

me. It also allowed me to pay for application fees 

to PhD programs and I have since accepted a 

position to begin my doctoral studies in Fall 2017. 

I highly encourage all members to apply! 

 

GTU Chapter 

Awards 

By Jimmy Wilson, 2nd 

Vice President 

Congratulations to the 

three GTU chapters that 

were recently recognized 

with a 2016-17 Honors Chapter Award!  This has 

certainly been an active year for GTU chapters and 

the coming year promises to be as exciting.  The 

2016-17 recipients of the Honors Chapter Award 

include: 

Hofstra University, Kari Jensen faculty sponsor; 

Kansas State University, Manhattan, John 

Harrington, Jr. faculty sponsor; and  

Wayne State College, Randy Bertolas faculty 

sponsor. 

Special thanks to the GTU Awards Committee 

members, including Nancy Hoalst-Pullen, 

SE/Middle Atlantic Regional Councilor, and Zach 

Hilgendorf, West Lakes Student Outreach 

Assistant, for helping review the nominations for 

chapter awards. 

GTU Chapter Activity Reports 
By Jimmy Wilson, 2nd Vice-President 

 

More than sixty Gamma Theta Upsilon chapters 

submitted annual reports again this year and our 

society continues to grow.  This year’s reports will 

soon be available with those of previous years 

through our GTU website at: 

http://gammathetaupsilon.org/chapter-reports-

archive.html 

 

Our chapters were quite active this past year, 

promoting GTU and geography on and off campus.    

Here are just a few gleaned from this year’s 

chapter reports.  Excursions were quite common, 

such as that hosted by University of North Carolina 

(Zeta Tau) to Toronto, Canada, where they toured 

ethnic neighborhoods, visited Pittsburgh, PA's 

ethnic neighborhoods, and saw Niagara Falls at 

night from the Canadian side.  In terms of 

outreach, the University of Montana (Theta Tau) 

chapter members frequented local k-12 schools and 

participated in the Giant Travelling Map, an event 

hosted by Montana Geographic Alliance.  Some 

chapters took advantage of community service 

activities.  For example, Texas State University 

chapter (Kappa Upsilon) contributed to the Great 

River Clean Up that the city of San Marcos holds 

every year.  The Zeta Xi chapter (University of 

Toledo) participated in the annual Clean Your 

Streams event in September, when they helped 

with clean-up of the Ottawa River that flows into 

Lake Erie.  The University of Wisconsin-Eau 

Claire chapter (Delta Tau) collaborated with their 

Geography and Anthropology Club to host an 

Annual Geography Bee with nearly 60 

participants.  Many chapters hosted guest speakers, 

including one that shared expertise on Brexit at an 

http://gammathetaupsilon.org/chapter-reports-archive.html
http://gammathetaupsilon.org/chapter-reports-archive.html
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event organized by the St. Cloud State University, 

Kappa Lambda Chapter.  The University of 

Nebraska-Lincoln (Alpha Phi) chapter and others 

promoted student travel and participation to 

regional AAG meetings and our national 

conference in Boston.  Further, many of our 

chapters actively supported student participation in 

GTU events at these meetings.  The Northern 

Michigan University chapter (Eta Chi) co-hosted a 

GTU Round Table Discussion at the joint West 

Lakes–East Lakes Meeting of the American 

Association of Geographers attended by more than 

a dozen participants from at least eight GTU 

chapters. 

 

Opportunities abound for GTU members, and 

collaboration always helps.  We witnessed a surge 

in inactive chapters reclaiming active status by 

initiating new members.   

 

A special item of note, our chapters initiated over 

1000 new members this year!  Some initiated over 

40 members this past May!  As you know, this 

doesn’t just happen.  Promoting GTU takes effort 

by all of us, especially by the chapter sponsors and 

members.  The total number of initiates in a given 

year is an indicator of chapter activity and 

enthusiasm, of chapter sponsor encouragement and 

engagement, and of chapter membership 

excitement and involvement.  Clearly, these 1000-

plus students saw this in our chapters and wanted 

to be a part of it. 

 

Welcome back, and have a great year! 

 

Chapter Sponsor’s Guide Available on 

GTU Website 
 

A new guide “Information for Faculty Chapter 

Sponsors” is available on the GTU website. The 

guide is a great reference whether you are new to 

being a chapter sponsor or have been at it for 

years. The guide includes information on the 

procedures sponsors need to follow when 

identifying and initiating new members. Templates 

for letters and e-mails to initiates are included. 

Beyond the nuts and bolts, it also includes tips on 

advising a successful chapter. Check it out at 

http://gammathetaupsilon.org/chapter-sponsor-

info.html 

 

 

Welcome Back 

Chapter Sponsors!  

Are You Ready 

Yet? 
By Randy Bertolas  

Outreach Coordinator 

 

It’s that time of year 

again.  Students are back in school crowding the 

hallways and lying in wait outside your office 

door.  Administrators welcome you back with 

presentations they’ve worked on all summer 

detailing expectations of what they want faculty to 

accomplish in the coming year.  And classes await, 

filled with eager young minds ignoring your 

opening monologue as students stare transfixed at 

their smartphones hoping someone online will Like 

them.  It’s the opening bell on a brave new 

academic year. 

 

Now, as all this swirling goes on about you, who 

has time to think about running their GTU chapter?  

The first week of class (or even the week before, if 

you’ve returned early from globe-trotting summer 

field study) is the perfect time to spend a few 

minutes getting organized and laying the 

groundwork for successful upcoming GTU events.   

 

First, don’t try to run your GTU chapter alone.  

Reach out to current GTU student officers and ask 

them to stop by your office.  Get them thinking 

today about chapter initiation dates and any club 

activities they might be interested in spearheading 

this year.  Second, the start of the year is a great 

time to screen for students who, since the 

processing of spring grades, are now eligible to 

join GTU.  Contact your school’s office of 

http://gammathetaupsilon.org/chapter-sponsor-info.html
http://gammathetaupsilon.org/chapter-sponsor-info.html
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institutional research (or whatever its equivalent is 

known as on your campus).  These people work for 

the school and, by extension, for you.  Have them 

harvest a subset of the student body based on GTU 

eligibility criteria (e.g., students having completed 

three geography courses with a GPA > 3.3 and 

ranking in the top 35% of their class with three 

semesters completed).  These are quantifiable 

metrics.  Generating a spreadsheet of these GTU-

eligible students (and their contact information) 

greatly eases the screening process. 

 

If planning a late November/early December 

initiation ceremony, now is the time to issue 

invitations.  Set a due date of mid-October for 

students to accept membership then, the day after 

acceptance is due, promptly submit new initiates’ 

information into the online GTU Initiate Report 

and Address Form at our website.  Following these 

guidelines will ensure timely receipt of GTU 

certificates for your initiation ceremonies later in 

the semester.   

 

Remember, your international GTU website has a 

new guide to aid faculty advisors in chapter 

operations including examples of invitation letters 

and emails.  GTU is your international honor 

society in geography—it’s where you want to be! 

 

 

Historian’s Column 
by Dawn M. Drake 

Historian  

 

In this edition of the 

Historian’s Column we 

look back to the chapter 

reports from the 1987-

1988 academic year.  Why 

that year you ask?  Well, thirty years ago, 

November 15-21, 1987, marked the very first year 

of Geography Awareness Week (GAW).  

Geography Awareness Week, created by a joint 

resolution of US Congress is a week-long 

celebration of geography and an opportunity to 

educate the public on the importance of geography 

in our society.  In looking to the Geographical 

Bulletin and the chapter reports from 1987-1988, I 

thought we could explore the fun ways GTU 

chapters marked the occasion that first year.  

Maybe it will spark some ideas for your chapters 

this year as we celebrate the 30th anniversary of 

GAW from November 12-18 using the timely 

theme of Civil Rights. 

 

During the first GAW, there were lots of chapters 

that increased the exposure of geography across 

their campus and community.  Some chapters 

engaged in activities designed to attract attention to 

the discipline as well as to demonstrate the power 

of geography. For example, the Eta Zeta chapter at 

Virginia Polytechnic and State University 

(Virginia Tech), held balloon launches. The Beta 

Gamma chapter at Western Illinois University also 

held a balloon launch as well as administering a 

geography survey at local schools and hosting a 

campus-wide globe hunt with clues printed daily in 

the student newspaper.  Beta Gamma ended their 

week with a panel discussion on the future of 

geography.  Epsilon Nu at Eastern Kentucky 

University organized a balloon lunch as well, 

involving local elementary school students and 

attaching locator cards so people finding the 

balloons could indicate how far the balloons had 

travelled.  The group also set-up a display in the 

student center that included a computer geography 

game complete with prizes.  The Kappa Kappa 

chapter at University of South Florida, sponsored 

in 1987 by our current GTU Comptroller, Dr. 

Michal LeVasseur, hosted a full week of events 

designed to raise geography awareness.  These 

included a survey of geographic awareness across 

campus, a series of sponsored lectures and 

discussions, and a display on geography in general 

and the department in specific.  The Eta Gamma 

chapter at SUNY Geneseo wrote articles on 

geography for the campus newspaper, developed a 

display for the library, and organized panels and 

discussions.  Finally, Gamma Zeta at Eastern 

Michigan University decorated bulletin boards and 

http://gammathetaupsilon.org/chapter-sponsor-info.html
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sponsored trivia contests and a coffee hour 

fundraiser.      

 

Several chapters used GAW as a time to hold 

initiation ceremonies.  This included the Kappa Nu 

chapter at Indiana State University.  Other 

chapters, like Epsilon Eta at University of 

Wisconsin – La Crosse, utilized GAW as a time to 

bring speakers to campus to educate the entire 

community about the importance of geography.  

Gamma Phi at Frostburg State University hosted a 

dinner with a public lecture on “Geography in an 

Information Age.”  The dinner was attended by 

GTU members, faculty and guests with over 250 

students attending the lecture.  Students in the Beta 

Xi chapter at the University of Missouri hosted a 

group from the National Geographic Society for a 

presentation with reception to follow. 

 

In the early days of GAW, it seems that all these 

GTU chapters were working very hard to promote 

our discipline, as were many other GTU chapters 

and geography departments across the country that 

I did not mention.  I was pleased to see that more 

than half of the chapter reports submitted for the 

1987-1988 academic year included some 

discussion of GAW activities.  I can only hope that 

this year, as we promote the theme of Civil Rights 

in geography, our discipline can continue to 

educate people and help our world grow to find a 

way through the difficult period we are now in.  So 

chapters, please celebrate GAW this year (and 

share your photos and stories on the GTU 

Facebook page)!      

 

Assessing the Credibility of Honor 

Societies 
By the Association of College Honor Societies 

 

The Association of College Honor Societies, of 

which GTU is a member, has asked us to share this 

letter with our membership.  

 

Honor Societies have existed as a part of the higher 

education tradition since 1885.  In 1925 the 

Association of College Honor Societies (ACHS) 

was established to help colleges and universities 

assess the value and credibility of these 

organizations. 
 

Over the past few years there have been several 

groups that have emerged that are calling 

themselves an honor society but do not meet the 

standards to be certified by the Association of 

College Honor Societies.  Based on the calls and 

questions that come to the ACHS office, these 

organizations are marketing themselves as honor 

societies and possibly creating confusion for your 

students.    

 

In order to help students and administrators make 

more informed decisions, the Association of 

College Honor Societies has asked us to share with 

you basic questions to ask or assess before 

determining any organization to be an honor 

society: 

• ACHS certification ς this link lists all member 
honor societies that are certified and meet the 
standards: http://achsnatl.org/member-
directory.asp 

• Minimum scholastic standards for 
membership ς make sure there is a reason 
that the student is being honored and is not 
just being invited to join a group with no 
standards or criteria for membership 

• Non-profit status ς a certified honor society 
will always be a non-profit, 501 c3, 
organization. DonΩǘ ōŜ ŘŜŎŜƛǾŜŘ ōȅ ǘƘŜ 
organization having a .org website 
address.  ¢ƘŜǎŜ ƎǊƻǳǇǎ ƻŦǘŜƴ ŘƻƴΩǘ ŘƛǎŎƭƻǎŜ 
that they are for-profit in their marketing 
materials. You have to ask them, or you can 
check here: 
https://www.guidestar.org/Home.aspx. 

• Campus chapters ς make sure the organization 
is a registered and recognized chapter on your 
campus with on-campus leadership from 
students and/or faculty. 

• Fees ς all collegiate honor societies have a 
membership fee. The fee may be solicited from 
the invited student or, in some cases, paid for 

http://achsnatl.org/member-directory.asp
http://achsnatl.org/member-directory.asp
https://www.guidestar.org/Home.aspx
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by the institution. Having a fee is comparable 
to your institution having tuition.  The key 
factor is that the student should be paying to 
affiliate with an organization that has been 
certified to meet high standards the same way 
your institution has been accredited.  

• Transparency ς ŎƘŜŎƪ ǘƘŜ ƻǊƎŀƴƛȊŀǘƛƻƴΩǎ 
website to make sure that it states it is a non-
profit and that there is a phone number 
and address listed. Is there a listing of a 
functioning board who provides oversight to 
the organization? 

• Member participation in governance ς are 
members of the organization involved in 
governing the organization?  
 

You can find more information about legitimate 

honor societies at 

http://www.achsnatl.org/standards_alert.asp 

Please help us share this with individuals on your 

campus who can help students make better 

informed decisions. 

 

Chapter News: Epsilon Nu’s Successful 

Books for Africa Drive 

 
The Epsilon Nu chapter at Eastern Kentucky 

University shared with us some photos from their 

very successful Books for Africa drive where they 

collected more than 1,000 textbooks. The chapter 

drove their books down to the warehouse in 

Atlanta to deliver them.  

 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 

http://www.achsnatl.org/standards_alert.asp
https://www.booksforafrica.org/index.html
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Share Your Chapter News! 
 

If you have news from your local chapter that 

you’d like to share, an account of a great chapter 

activity, or other items of interest to GTU’s 

membership, we invite you to submit your item for 

consideration in the next edition of the GTU 

Newsletter.  Send your news to 

Mike.Longan@valpo.edu.  

 

Student Outreach Assistants Needed 
 

Have you considered becoming a GTU Student 

Outreach Assistant? Each regional division of 

GTU is represented by a Student Outreach 

Assistant and there are currently openings in four 

regions. To be eligible students must be members 

of GTU within the region they represent. They are 

appointed by their regional councilor for a term of 

2 years and retain the position as long as they still 

reside in the region of appointment and remain a 

student. The responsibilities are to assist regional 

councilors with events at regional AAG meetings, 

help our Outreach Coordinator (Dr. Randy 

Bertolas) maintain GTU’s social media, and serve 

as a liaison between students and the GTU 

Executive Committee. If you are interested in 

becoming a Student Outreach Assistant, contact 

your regional councilor 

http://www.gammathetaupsilon.org/contact.html 

 

GTU 

Merchandise  

 

It is never too early to 

order GTU cords, 

stoles, and pins for 

your induction 

ceremonies. In fact, 

an early order means you will beat the rush and 

will insure that the items get to you on time 

(without having to pay for overnight shipping!). 

Check out what is available at the Herff Jones site 

(https://www.hjgreek.com/index.cfm?event=Produ

cts.showCategories&Organization_ID=635). Other 

items including frames and desk accessories can be 

obtained from Church Hill Classics 

(http://www.diplomaframe.com/gatu).  

 

 

Check us out on Facebook!  
 

 Find us on Facebook 

Want to know what’s going on with GTU 

internationally? Interested in telling the world 

about your great GTU Chapter event? Looking for 

ideas for your next chapter event? All that and 

more can be found on GTU’s official Facebook 

Page  

 

https://www.facebook.com/GammaThetaUpsilonIn

ternational/ 

 

mailto:Mike.Longan@valpo.edu
http://gammathetaupsilon.org/student-outreach-assistants.html
http://gammathetaupsilon.org/student-outreach-assistants.html
http://www.gammathetaupsilon.org/contact.html
https://www.hjgreek.com/index.cfm?event=Products.showCategories&Organization_ID=635
https://www.hjgreek.com/index.cfm?event=Products.showCategories&Organization_ID=635
http://www.diplomaframe.com/gatu
https://www.facebook.com/GammaThetaUpsilonInternational/
https://www.facebook.com/GammaThetaUpsilonInternational/
https://www.facebook.com/GammaThetaUpsilonInternational/
https://www.facebook.com/GammaThetaUpsilonInternational/

